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Strengthened character test to safeguard 

the Australian community  

Minister for Immigration, Citizenship, Migrant Services and Multicultural Affairs, Alex 

Hawke, has issued a new Ministerial Direction to guide decision-makers applying the 

character test. The character test applies to certain visa cancellation and refusal decisions, as 

well as the revocation of mandatory visa cancellations. 

This direction reinforces the Government’s intolerance for family violence by 

requiring decision-makers to consider family violence as a primary consideration when 

making visa determinations. 

It also requires decision-makers to seriously consider other forms of unacceptable 

behaviour towards vulnerable people, such as the elderly, who are often the target of serious 

non-violent crimes including fraud, extortion, exploitation and neglect. 

In addition, the direction reflects the Government’s strong stance against forced marriage 

and worker exploitation. 

The character test plays a significant role in safeguarding the Australian community by 

preventing the entry or stay of non-citizens who may present a risk to the safety or good order 

of the Australian community. Non-citizens who do not pass the character test may be stripped 

of their visa or have their visa application refused. 

“Being a member of the Australian community is a privilege and it comes with a 

responsibility to respect and abide by our laws,” Minister Hawke said. 

“Family violence and crimes against vulnerable members of the community have no place in 

Australia and will not be tolerated. 

“These changes align with the Australian community’s expectation that non-citizens who 

commit serious offences will not be permitted to enter or stay in Australia,” Minister Hawke 

said. 
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